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Advisory Council of Faculty (ACF) Report                                                                  Higher Education Day at the Legislature,  February 10, 2012
The Advisory Council of Faculty met at  the State Capitol for appointments with selected legislators.  We met for discussion  in the dining area of the capitol.   Approved ACF reports and minutes are located at the ACF website, as are position papers, studies, and letters: http://www.wvacf.org/wvacf/home.aspx. 

ACF Members in Attendance: Nancy Lawyer (Pierpont), Mark Goldstein (Northern), Mike Lilly (Bluefield), Mike Ditchen (Bridgemont), John David (WVU Tech), Sue Kelley (Fairmont), Charles Puckett (Southern), Craig Spaniol (Kanawha Valley), Rich Ford (WV State), Betty Dennison (Mountwest), and Sylvia Shurbutt (Shepherd)

I.  Upcoming ACF Events and Dates:  
                                                                                                                1) Feb. 17, HEPC Meeting (10:00 a.m., Technology Park); ACF Meeting (2:00 p.m., Marshall Graduate School);                                                     2) March Legislative Watch;                                                                                        



   3) April 12, CTCC and ACF Meeting;                                                 


                              4) July ACF Retreat
II.  Judiciary, Senators Palumbo (Kanawha) and Edgell (Wetzel):  The discussion centered on SB 106 (Edgell, etal), providing higher education employees’ eligibility for serving in the legislature.  Senate Judiciary Chair Palumbo was not aware of the bill and on first impression believed that there were constitutional impediments to higher education employees, whose paychecks are cut by the state, serving; these impediments reflect an apparent conflict of interest.  Mike Ditchen and Sylvia Shurbutt made counter arguments, and John David pointed out the inconsistencies over the years in allowing higher education faculty to serve in the Legislature.  Senator Palumbo said he would ask one of the Judiciary lawyers, Kevin Baker, to explore the legality of SB 106.  Palumbo also encouraged the ACF to contact him concerning the issue.  
If you are interested in following this or other bills online, see the legislative website at http://www.legis.state.wv.us/; if you are interested in electronic summaries of bills that the HEPC is currently following, please email sshurbut@shepherd.edu (or contact your ACF representative or your Senate representative who should receive regular bill updates and emails from the ACF representative).   
III. Senate Session: Senator Edgell introduced the Advisory council of Faculty in the gallery.  The first item of business was passage of SB469, an immensely important bill related to higher education post-employment benefits.  Credit should be given to Josh Sword and the American Federation of Teachers (AFT) for fighting for the bill and for the inclusion of higher education faculty, initially omitted from this Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) debt pay-down for public school employees.  In essence the bill provides for $350 million to go into an interest account for payment of OPEB, with $30 million a year  transferred to Retiree Health Benefits Trust fund, 2015 through 2037 (when the old worker’s compensation fund is fully paid).  The bill will insure a “dedicated revenue stream” to help pay for health benefits of retirees.  Higher education employees were included in the bill in the final hours of negotiations.  What this means for higher education institutions is that individual institutions will not be encumbered by this debt.  While the huge amount of money needed for this pay-down will supersede state raises for higher education faculty, it does free higher education institutions from this debt liability in order to consider providing raises from tuition increases.  A statement from Sue Kelly and the AFT on the specifics of this bill will follow this ACF report.
IV.  Finance, Senator Prezioso (Marion): The ACF thanked Senator Prezioso for his part in passage of SB 469 and for inclusion of higher education in the OPEB pay-down.  Prezioso noted that the main sources for revenue were income tax, coal, the lottery, and natural gas.  He recognized the ACF argument for the Legislature’s providing adequate higher education funding, and he recognized our points about regular raises to encourage faculty retention.  He shared what he considered the positive and negative outlook for the state’s coffers, indicating that this next year would provide a turning point for WV in terms of revenue:
A) Prezioso is pessimistic concerning the long-term future of coal, which got WV through the current economic downturn better than most states trying to weather this financial crisis.  He noted that China, one of the major users of WV coal for the creation of steel, is already requiring less coal, as its own economic doldrums follow the US and Europe.

B) The possibility of increased usage of nuclear power (new plants authorized in Georgia for example) will impact revenue coming from coal;

C) Tax incentives to bring businesses and industry to WV are taking their toll on state coffers;

D) The lottery is in decline as a source of revenue;

E) The growth of natural gas production will be managed carefully, though Prezioso said he felt confident about the environmental safe-guards in place currently.  Only about 9% of revenues currently come in from natural gas, however.
F) The possibility of the new Cracker Plant coming to WV will offer hundreds of new jobs and help develop the chemical and polymer industries in the state.  Prezioso noted that the $4 billion investment needed to make the plant happen would come from Shell Oil and investors from South American, with WV among several states being considered for the plant.  The plant will process “wet gas” through a “cracking process” that will chemically retrieve the gas and transform it for the various chemical uses it canprovide.  While Senator Prezioso feels confident about WV’s chances of securing this plant, we will know in the coming months whether that is a reality.  Without this industrial boon, revenues will decline. 
Betty Denison and Sylvia Shurbutt paid a courtesy call on Senator Plymale’s office and spoke with Jean Lawson, who was aware that several bills dealing with Teacher Education will soon be coming to Senate Education: HB 4101 (authorizing teacher-in-residence programs in lieu of student teaching) and HB4122 (relating to alternative programs for teacher education).  Jean asked that any concerns faculty have about these and other bills coming before Senate Education be communicated asap.  

The inclement weather necessitated postponing discussions with Delegate Poling, though she asked that we contact her with any concerns, including the teach education proposals.  


Report submitted by S. Bailey Shurbutt, ACF Legislative Advisory Coordinator
